MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 13 FEBRUARY 2006 AT 10.30AM
In the Chair:

Councillor O McMullan

Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, W Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, C McShane and C Newcombe.

Also Present:

Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive




Mrs M Quinn, Director of Administration and Finance




Mr T Stuart, Technical Services Manager




Mr K McGarry, Tourism Development Recreation Manager




Mrs K McCaw, Administration Officer

06/05:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies


Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors D McAllister and M McKeegan.


Chairman’s Business


Councillor McMullan welcomed members to the first Council meeting to be held during the daytime and stated that it was hoped that the meeting would conclude at 1.00pm.


Drumavoley Road, Ballycastle
Councillor Harding informed members that she had received a number of complaints regarding an old English Sheep dog which had been seen chasing sheep and had also bitten a number of people, and appealed to the public to contact the PSNI should they witness any attacks.  She also asked that the Press highlight this matter.

Ballycastle/Campbeltown Ferry

Councillor McMullan informed members that the meeting to be held in Scotland to discuss the Ballycastle/Campbeltown Ferry had not taken place, due to a delay in flights, he stated that a further meeting would be arranged in the near future and members would be kept informed of the outcome.
Daily Ireland
Councillor McMullan informed members that Moyle District Council had been chosen as one of 50 organisations and individuals to be honoured at a Celebration of Cross-Border Achievements, hosted by Daily Ireland with the support of business partners, the Special EU Programme Body, Bank of Ireland and gasta.com.  He stated that the award was in recognition of the Council’s work with Nenagh Council, and pointed out that there was an invitation, to attend the awards ceremony on 3 March in Cavan’s Slieve Russell Hotel.

After discussion,



Councillor McMullan proposed




Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved



“That Councillors McMullan, McConaghy, S Blaney McShane and McIlroy would attend the Cross Border Achievement Awards on 3 March 2006 at Slieve Russell Hotel, Co Cavan.” 
Councillor McCambridge entered the meeting at this point.

SDLP Allegations

Councillor McMullan referred to the recent press statements which stated that he had been ungracious to his SDLP colleagues, and repudiated these remarks.  He pointed out that it was clearly stated in the minutes of the rate’s meeting held on 30 January 2006, that he had thanked Council officers and Councillors for all the good work done.

In reply, Councillor O Black stated that the press release from the Chairman had commended his own party colleagues for their approach to the rates meeting, and stated that it was her opinion and that of her party colleagues that he should have thanked all of his colleagues for their hard work regarding the striking of the rates.
Councillor McMullan once again referred to the minutes and stated that he had not been ungracious to any of the Councillors.

06/05:02          MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 9 JANUARY 2006

The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 9 January 2006, having been circulated, were taken as read.
Amendments to Minutes 9 January 2006
Liquor Licensing – The Way Forward Government Proposals To Reform Liquor Licensing Laws In Northern Ireland
Councillor McDonnell referred to Pages 4, 5,6,7 and 8 regarding the new Liquor Licensing Laws and requested that these be summarised.

Gaelic Pitch, Ballycastle

Councillor McIlroy referred to Page 14 and stated that Councillor Molloy’s name should be amended.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved

“That the Minutes of 9 January 2006 be adopted subject to the above amendments”.
06/05:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES


There were no matters arising from the Minutes.

06/05:04
TO MEET WITH REPRESENTATIVES FROM WOMEN’S AID

Representatives from Women’s Aid were unable to attend.
06/05:05
TECHNICAL SERVICES MANAGER’S REPORT

The Technical Services Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.


Ballycastle Seafront Scheme

The Technical Services Manager (TSM) informed members that Planning Permission in respect of the Ballycastle Seafront Scheme had now been received with the successful contractor, Boyd Landscapes, due to take possession of the site around the 21 February 2006.


He stated that Council had successfully secured additional grant funding from the DSD in respect of the upgrade of the existing fountain to a 16 no. jumping jet variant.  He informed members that the grant awarded was £100,000.00 toward an overall cost in respect of this provision anticipated to be £152,000.00 with the remaining monies being met under the existing budget.  He pointed out that the DSD had imposed a condition that the existing bus shelter be relocated to a site less prominent along North Street, therefore opening views of the new fountain arrangements over the entire Quay Road stretch.


Councillor M Black expressed concerns regarding the relocation of the bus shelter as she stated it would be difficult to find a more suitable site.

Councillor Harding was in agreement with these remarks.


Councillor Newcombe pointed out that this was a very exposed area and therefore some form of shelter was required.


After further discussion, it was agreed that the TSM would bring a DVD to the next Council meeting showing the proposals regarding the Ballycastle Seafront Scheme and that a date for a site meeting would also be arranged.


In reply to Councillor Graham, the Chairman stated that details regarding funding for the Quay Road Playing Fields would be brought to the next Council meeting.

Peoples Park, Garron Road, Glenariffe


The TSM informed members that as previously agreed, Council’s Consultants, Whittaker and Watt would liaise with the EHS to establish the exact scale of works which may be acceptable at this site, following a earlier recommendation to refuse planning permission, which gave rise to a revised scaled down plan being presented to Council at its meeting 9 January.


He stated that due to the extent of scaling back of the original scheme, it has been agreed to seek comment from the Glenariffe Development Association, as to the merit of the scheme being progressed.  A meeting with Council’s consultants and the Group was subsequently held with the outcome being that the scheme should be formally shelved.


The TSM stated that it was now necessary to consider the possible reallocation of funds which were available for this project, subject to ICBAN and SEUPB approval.


Councillor McMullan stated that he was of the opinion that the funding available should be reallocated to the Legge Green Project.


Councillor McDonnell expressed his disagreement with this, and stated that the project at Glenariffe should proceed.


Councillor O Black, stated that although she welcomed the funding staying in the Glens, she expressed disappointment that members of the public had heard first that the monies would be transferred to the Legge Green Project.

In reply the TSM stated that there had never been an indication that the monies would be transferred to another scheme until it had been brought before Council for a decision.


After further discussion,




Councillor McMullan proposed




Seconded by Councillor McShane 


“That the funding available for the People’s Park, Glenariffe should be reallocated to the Legge Green Project”.

On a vote being taken there were nine votes in favour and none against the proposal which was carried.

In reply to Councillor O Black, Councillor McMullan stated that as Chairman of the Friends Group he had attended a meeting to discuss the way forward for this project.

Ground Work (NI) Scheme - Hamill Terrace, Bushmills
The TSM stated that further to Council’s earlier permission in principle for Groundwork NI to develop a Community Garden over Council lands at Hamill Terrace, the final scheme layout as detailed in the report had now been received, and recommended formal approval of this scheme as per the plan which had been on display.
After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved

“That the Ground Work (NI) scheme at Hamill Terrace, Bushmills be approved”.   

Tender – Additional Play Equipment, Liscolman Play Area 

The TSM stated that further to Council’s decision at previous meetings regarding approval to match fund Liscolman Community Association in order to enhance play provision within Liscolman Play Area, only one tender had been received, that being from Street Play Leisure.  He therefore recommended that the purchase of additional play from Street Play Leisure for the supply and installation of a Tom Thumb Activity Unit together with a Proludic Aero Speed Unit for the sum of £9999.00.

After discussion,




Councillor McConaghy proposed




Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved


“That Street Play Leisure be awarded the tender for additional play equipment at Liscolman Play Area for the sum of £9999.00”.

Request to Adopt Open Space/Childrens Play Area, Leyland Road
The TSM informed members that a letter had been received from Mr Norman Perry, Diamond Design Studio, on behalf of a developer who wished to provide a housing development over the former McQuillans GAA Pitch, Leyland Road, Ballycastle.

He stated that Mr Perry sought Council’s position regarding the possible future adoption of Public open space and Children’s play area which was to be provided as part of this proposed Housing Development.
He recommended that Council adopt a policy for dealing with such requests, taking into consideration the financial and resource burdens such adoptions would place.

Councillor McMullan proposed that the Council agree in principle to this request subject to costings being sought regarding maintenance of these areas.

Councillor McDonnell stated that he felt this would be setting a precedent.

Councillors Harding and McCambridge were in agreement with this comment, and Councillor Harding pointed out that this could result in a build up of litter. 

The Clerk pointed out that in the past with big development, the Council had looked for open space to be provided, although there was still the question of maintenance.
After further discussion, it was agreed to defer a decision regarding the adoption of public open space and children’s play areas until further details were sought.

Request For Memorial Bench, Ballintoy Harbour
The TSM stated that a letter had been received from Ms Tracey Kirkpatrick requesting permission from Council to position a memorial bench, in memory of her late Grandmother at Ballintoy Harbour.

He pointed out that Council policy in respect of this was that maintenance of the bench would have to be provided by the family making the request.  He stated that as this policy could give rise to insurance claims, it was recommended that the policy be changed to either, the family adopts an existing bench, currently being maintained by Council or Council adopt full maintenance responsibilities once any new bench be installed.

Councillor Blaney stated that it was his opinion that Council should not take responsibility for maintaining such benches, due to the costs involved.

Councillor McDonnell stated that people should be permitted to place small plaques on Council’s benches provided that the Council are not responsible for the plaque.

Councillors McMullan and McIlroy stated that requests for memorial benches should not be discouraged, and that a policy should be drawn up in the near future.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the possibility of alternative benches for adoption by families be investigated, with further details being brought back to Council. 
Request For Replacement Bus Shelter, Mosside
The TSM informed members that a letter had been received from Mosside Development Group requesting a replacement bus shelter within the village.

He stated that the type of shelter the group requested was a stone construction similar to shelters provided within Dervock and Armoy under previous EI Schemes to be in keeping with the aesthetics of the village.

He pointed out that the shelter currently in-situ had suffered vandalism from the date of installation, but that the structure which remains was perfectly functional.

After discussion, it was agreed to replace the Perspex sheets on the bus shelter at Mosside.

Ballycastle Community Development Association, Window Box/Hanging Basket Scheme 2006
The TSM informed members that a letter had been received from Ballycastle Community Development Association advising Council that they were unlikely to continue with a window box/hanging basket scheme in Ballycastle due to increased costs and a lack of suitable dependable and knowledgeable persons.

He stated that they had also suggested a meeting with Council representative which it was assumed would be to investigate if Council would be in a position to adopt all or elements of this scheme.

Councillor M Black expressed her disappointment that this scheme would not continue and pointed out that the Ballycastle Community Group had done a great job over the years and stated that the Council should look at ways to support the group in maintaining the window boxes and hanging baskets.

Councillors Harding and Newcombe were in agreement with these comments.

Councillor O Black suggested that the shop owners take responsibility of this project.

Councillor O McShane suggested that the Town Partnership become involved as they may wish to take over the scheme.

After further discussion, it was agreed that a meeting would be arranged with Ballycastle Community Development Association to discuss the future of the window box/hanging basket scheme 2006, and that costing details would be brought back to Council.

Beach Safety Strategy

The TSM stated that as previously discussed last August, ROSPA had now carried out Risk Assessments of Runkerry, Ballycastle, Cushendall and Waterfoot Beaches.  He informed members that a Beach Safety Review Group meeting had been held, with Peter Cornall of ROSPA and representatives from Moyle, Coleraine and Limavady Councils to discuss the Risk Assessments and how the Councils would work together to implement a uniform approach to the actions required.
The TSM informed members that it had been previously agreed that the Council would introduce a phased implementation of the recommendations put forward by ROSPA, with the initial phase being the provision of uniform signage (RNLI) throughout the North Coast Beach Safety Review Group Area.

In reply to members, the TSM stated that bathing would involve partial submersion in the water, not being out of a person’s depth.  He recommended that with the exception of Runkerry, all beaches within the Moyle District be deemed bathing beaches.
Councillor McMullan was in agreement with this recommendation.
Councillor O Black stated that the press should highlight this issue to the public and that the assessments carried out were an attempt to make the beaches safer.
Councillor Harding was in agreement with this comment and suggested that an official press release be issued.

Councillor M Black also expressed her agreement with these comments.

After further discussion,



Councillor McMullan proposed



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved

“That the Council would adopt a status of Bathing for all beaches within the Moyle District, with the exception of Runkerry, and that full Risk Assessments would be undertaken”. 

Mosside Playing Fields – Health And Safety Implications
The TSM informed members that the Council’s Health & Safety Officer (HSO) had looked at the proximity of an open water course to the rear of the soccer pitch at Mosside Playing Fields, and recommended that some physical segregation be put in place to prevent members of the public being able to access this water course.

He stated that in order to identify suitable protection, it would be necessary to identify Council’s boundary at this location to ensure any protection provided is within Council land.

After discussion, it was agreed to ascertain ownership of the water course at the rear of the soccer pitch at Mosside Playing Fields with a view to providing protection.  It was also agreed that the length of the water course requiring work would also be identified and details brought back to Council.

Matters Arising From Waste Management Working Group Meeting 31 January 2006 

The TSM stated that at the Council’s Waste Management Working Group meeting members had decided to recommend that RPS Kirk McClure Morton be commissioned to undertake a desktop exercise on the merits of Council providing a materials recovery facility in order to offer segregated recyclables for sale by Council thereby ensuring any potential income be realised. It was also agreed that following a request by Rathlin Development Group, the existing trailer used for the recovery of recyclables on the Island be repositioned from the Harbour to the original public toilet site and that screen protection be provided by means of fencing to provide an enclosure.
After discussion, it was agreed that further details be sought from Kirk McClure Morton regarding the provision of a materials recovery facility with the district.  It was also agreed to reposition the existing trailer used for the recovery of recyclables on Rathlin Island.

Purchase of New Vehicles

The TSM stated that as approved by Council at the Rates meeting it was now proposed to seek tenders for the purchase of replacement vehicles.

After discussion, it was agreed that tenders be sought for the following replacement vehicles - a second hand refuse collection vehicle as a replacement to SDZ 8831 and 2 no crew cab 3.5 tonne pick-ups to replace RDZ 8011 and RDZ 8012. 
Lifebelts at Boyds Wall

In reply to Councillor Harding, the TSM stated that he would investigate the removal of 3 lifebelts from Boyd’s Wall.

Litter Bins Seafront Ballycastle

In reply to Councillor M Black, the TSM stated that he would investigate the possibility of small litter bins being provided at the Seafront Ballycastle.

NI Fire Rescue Service

The TSM informed members that a member of staff Mr Hugh McGill who was also a Fire Fighter had been chosen to participate in the Zomba Action Project which included travelling to Malawi in Africa as part of a team to assist the training of fire-fighters in the town of Zomba, and requested that Hugh McGill be granted to 2 weeks paid leave to participate in this project.
Members expressed their support for this project.

After discussion, 



Councillor McMullan proposed



Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved

“That employee Hugh McGill be granted 2 weeks paid leave to travel to Africa to assist training fire-fighters, for Zomba Action Project from 14 April to 27 April 2006.

After further discussion,



Councillor McIlroy proposed



Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved



“That the Technical Services Managers Report be adopted”.

It was agreed that item 16 on the agenda would be brought forward at this point.

06/05:16
CLEAN-UP AT BLACKROCK/RUNKERRY BEACH

Councillor Graham requested that the possibility of a barrier being erected at Blackrock/Runkerry Beach to deter dumping be investigated.

This was agreed.
06/05:06
TOURISM DEVELOPMENT/RECREATION MANAGER’S REPORT
The Tourism Development/Recreation Manager’s Report having been circulated was taken as read.

Sustrans Route 93 Signange Along The C82 - Torr Scenic Route
The TDRM stated that further to Councillor McCambridge’s query regarding the number of signs along a section of Route 93 and Council’s instruction to write to Sustrans indicating the concern’s, a response had been received , a copy of which was circulated.  

He informed members that a meeting had been arranged for 11.00am on 16 February to travel the route and point out the signs which were deemed to be overkill. 

After discussion, it was agreed that Councillors McCambridge and McDonnell would attend the meeting and travel route 93 along the C82, Torr Scenic route.

Councillor O McMullan left the meeting at this point.

Glens Tourist Attraction Map – For Display at GCVC

The TDRM informed members that Initial design work had now been completed and referred to the proof which was on display for members to view and discuss.  He recommended that the Council proceed to the final production.

After discussion, 



Councillor McShane proposed



Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved

“That the Council proceed to the final production of the Glens Tourist Attraction Map for display at The Giants Causeway Visitors Centre”.
Councillor McMullan returned to the meeting at this point.
Ulster Cancer Foundation Glens of Antrim Spring Walking Festival

The TDRM stated that a request had been received from the Ulster Cancer Foundation seeking permission for the use of Sheskburn Community Centre for registration purposes on Sunday 4 June 2006.  He informed members that the Council had hosted this event free of charge for several years, and that staff would facilitate the opening and closing of the premises with no cost to Council.
After discussion, this was agreed.
Quay Road Update
The TDRM informed members that the multi use sand filled synthetic pitch was nearing completion and had been opened for limited and school use.  He stated that letters had been sent out to clubs to establish a timetable for Clubs and Community use.  He pointed out that several issues required to be resolved including a snag list of defects, and that the contractor who had laid the carpet was very keen to get groups onto the surface as it would take several months for the surface to reach its optimum playing potential.
After discussion, it was agreed that Insurance cover would be requested from the contractor regarding the use of the synthetic pitch by schools before the official opening.
In reply to Councillor Graham, the TDRM stated that details regarding funding for the Quay Road Playing Fields would be brought to the next Council meeting.

Special Olympics Ireland Games June 2006

The TDRM informed members that the SDRO had been contacted by Gareth McKeown the PSNI’s Liaison Officer for the Special Olympics Torch Run.  He pointed out that the organisation intended to include Moyle in the itinerary for the run which was designed to raise public awareness of the event, and that they would like to visit Ballycastle, Giant’s Causeway and Rathlin on Monday 19 June the day before the event.  He stated that they would like Council’s Sports Development section support and assistance in co-ordinating the event.
After discussion, it was agreed that the Sports Development Recreation Officer would assist the PSNI’s Liaison Officer in co-ordinating the Special Olympics Torch Run in June 2006.

Picnic Site At Whitepark Road Lisnagunagh
The TDRM stated that further to Council’s request, Road’s Service had looked again at the possibility of providing a footpath from the Feigh Road to the entrance to the picnic site.

He informed members that Roads Service had stated that if a footpath had been deemed necessary they would have requested that Council provide this as part of the planning approval.

Councillor McConaghy pointed out that he had thought the provision of this footpath would have been beneficial to the Roads Service, and that he hoped this would be looked at again in the future.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved

“That the Tourism Development Recreation Manager’s Report be adopted”.
06/05:07
REPORT FOR ADMINISTRATION/FINANCE DEPARTMENT

The Report for Administration and Finance Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
The DFA suggested that the meeting continue in committee.
After discussion,



Councillor McMullan proposed



Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved



“That the meeting continue in committee”.

Job Evaluations

Following discussions, the following job evaluations were agreed; Development Assistant, no change in the salary grade, PA to Technical Services Manager and Harbour Marina Supervisor both posts having a change in salary grade from scale 4 to scale 5.  

Environmental Health Department

Following discussion, it was agreed that Sean Martin of Northern Group Systems would be reimbursed to provide cover for the DDS.
It was agreed that the meeting would continue out of committee.
Cross Community Charity Concert

The DFA informed members that a letter had been received from Mr Sean McAlonan and Mr Pat McCambridge requesting permission for the use of the seafront area opposite the Marine Hotel to host a cross community charity concert on Easter Monday 17 April in Ballycastle.  She pointed out that all the proceeds for this event would go to the following charities, Marie Curie Cancer Care, MS Society and Concern. 
The TSM pointed out that approval should be subject to availability as contractors may be on site during this period.

After discussion,

Councillor M Black proposed

Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved

“That permission be granted for the use of the seafront area opposite the Marine Hotel to host a Cross Community Charity Concert on Easter Monday 17 April 2006, subject to availability”.

Cinemobile
The DFA informed members that a letter had been received from Cinemobile requesting permission to use the Ferry Terminal Compound, Ballycastle on Monday 6 and Tuesday 7 March 2006 and the Waterfoot Car Park, Cushendall on Wednesday 8 and Thursday 9 March 2006. 
This was agreed.
Ballycastle Cross Community Choral Society
The DFA informed members that a letter had been received from Ballycastle Cross Community Choral Society requesting permission to use the Ferry Terminal building on Tuesday evenings from 7.30 – 10.00pm with a possible extension to Thursday evenings from the beginning of March to facilitate rehearsals for its concert on 24 March 2006.

This was agreed.
Cushendall Development Group
Councillor O Black declared an interest in this matter.

The DFA informed members that a letter had been received from Cushendall Development Group regarding the Tourist Office, Unit 3, Old School House, Cushendall which Council currently leased on a two year basis and was due for renewal on 31 December 2005.  

She stated that if Council wished to continue with this lease for a further two years the new rental would be £195.00 + VAT (£229.13) per month, with payment of £2,749.56 (VAT inclusive) would be payable to cover rent from 1 January 2006 to 31 December 2006. 
After discussion, it was agreed to renew the lease of the Tourist Office at the Old School House Cushendall.
Dalriada Rural Sure Start

The DFA informed members that a letter had been received from Dalriada Rural Sure Start stating that the group had encountered problems with the lack of venue for their meetings.  She pointed out that to overcome this the group had identified a number of possible sources of funding to develop a community facility. She also pointed out that, before funding applications could be made, it was necessary to identify a location to site this facility and Sure Start are asking Council if it had an area of land in Ballycastle available to permit them to locate a large portacabin. 
In reply to Councillor Harding, the TSM stated that there may be difficulties in obtaining Planning Permission for the land at the rear of Sheskburn House.
After discussion, it was agreed that further details regarding an area of land to locate a large portacabin would be sought. It was also agreed that a schedule of possible land available would be compiled and brought back to Council.

Fisherman’s Path
The DFA informed members that as agreed by Council at its meeting on 9 January 2006, the Fisherman’s Path had now been advertised for sale by Private Treaty in the local newspaper.  She stated that further details regarding offers would be brought to the next Council meeting.

Sea Treks Ireland

The DFA informed members that as agreed by Council at its meeting 9 January 2006, a meeting had been held with Mr Parke, to discuss options regarding Sea Trek Ireland and other operators in the area to establish a suitable solution to the need for accommodation.  
She stated that it was agreed that Mr Parke would investigate this matter further and forward proposals when available to the DFA and TSM, details of which would be brought to a future Council meeting.

After discussion, it was agreed that the TSM would inform Mr Parke to liaise with other boat owners regarding a suitable solution to the need for accommodation.
Disposal of Surplus Land
The DFA informed members that a letter had been received from Valuation & Lands Agency enclosing a paper prepared by the Department for Social Development (DSD) Housing Division identifying specific pressures on the availability of land for social housing in Northern Ireland.  She stated that David Hanson the DSD Minister, had been lobbied extensively on the issue of affordable housing and the paper had been prepared as part of a response to a range of affordability issues which he is examining and to which he attaches significant priority.

She pointed out that The Central Advisory Unit (CSU) was requesting the Council to review current property assets to see if there was land or buildings that could be released to aid the social housing development programme.

She informed members that a response was required by the CSU by 28 February 2006 detailing the availability of any land that might become surplus in the next 3 years.
After discussion, it was agreed that a schedule of surplus Council lands would be compiled and brought back to the next Council meeting.
Councillor McShane stated that she would also raise this matter at the next Housing meeting.

Valuation & Lands Agency – Bushmills Library
The DFA informed members that it now appeared that Moyle District Council had been omitted from the Valuation & Lands Agency trawl of Public Sector bodies regarding disposal of surplus lands.  She pointed out that now they were aware of the situation they had issued a letter and a Disposal of surplus land form.
The Clerk referred to a letter dated 1 February 2006, from the NEELB, which had been circulated, regarding the disposal of Bushmills Library.

Councillor McConaghy expressed his concerns regarding how this matter had been handled, and pointed out that the Council should have been notified before Planning Permission for change of use had been granted. He also pointed out that the Council may not be able to purchase this property if it wished to do so, as it had become more valuable.  He informed members that the site had been acquired by the NEELB for a peppercorn rent, with the understanding that it would be used as a library for the people of Bushmills.
After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved



“That the meeting continue in committee”.

The Clerk gave an update to members regarding the possibility of a third party acquiring land and involving the Council.

After further discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Valuation and Lands Agency and the North Eastern Education and Library Board expressing Councils interest in acquiring the Bushmills Library property or possibilities of taking over the lease for a peppercorn rent.

The meeting continued out of committee.

Equality & Good Relations Training for Councillors

The DFA informed members that TIDES had indicated that they would be available to carry out Equality and Good Relations Training for Councillors on the following dates - 23 February  7.30pm 1 and 2 March 7.30pm.

After discussion, it was agreed that Councillors would attend Equality and Good Relations Training by TIDES on 2nd March at 7.30pm.

Loan Sanctions
The DFA informed members that approval for the following Loan Sanctions relating to current Capital Expenditure was now requested; Vehicles £70,000; IT £50,000; Quay Road £50,000; Carneatly £30,000; Harbours Ballycastle/Rathlin £67,000 and Dundarave £87,000.
After discussion,



Councillor McMullan proposed



Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved

“That Loan Sanctions be approved for Vehicles £70,000; IT £50,000; Quay Road £50,000; Carneatly £30,000; Harbours Ballycastle/Rathlin £67,000 and Dundarave £87,000”.                                         
Addendum 
Lease of Beach House, Bayview Road, Ballycastle

The DFA informed members that Council’s solicitors required consent to proceed with the proposed sub-lease to Mr Sang Chen for the Beach House Café, Bayview Road, Ballycastle which will contain a clause that the property can be used for no other purposes other than the permitted use, namely a restaurant or hot food outlet.

After discussion,



Councillor S Blaney proposed



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved

“That that the Council’s solicitors proceed with the sub-lease to Mr Sang Chen for the Beach House Café, Bayview Road, Ballycastle which will contain a clause that the property can be used for no other purposes other than the permitted use, namely a restaurant or hot food outlet”.

Glens Vintage Ltd

The DFA informed members that a letter had been received from the Glens Vintage Club requesting permission to use the car park at Shore Road, Legge Green on 1 May 2006 for a vintage parade.

After discussion,



Councillor McMullan proposed



Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved

“That permission be granted to the Glens Vintage Club to use the car park at Shore Road, Legge Green on 1 May 2006 for a vintage parade”.

Giants Causeway – Insurance Claim

The DFA informed members that the future management arrangements at the Giants Causeway had been determined and the loss adjusters were keen to settle the outstanding Insurance Claim.

She stated that Michael Burnett of Cunningham and Lindsey had now written out the settlement terms which amounted to a final sum of £450,132.00.

After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved

“That the settlement terms as determined by loss adjusters regarding the Insurance Claim for the Giants Causeway Visitors Centre with a final sum of £450,132.00 be approved”. 
After further discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved



“That the Finance and Administration Report be adopted”.

It was agreed that Item 14 on the agenda would be dealt with at this stage.

06/05:14
PRODUCER RESPONSIBILITY REGARDING PACKAGING WASTE



(Requested by Councillor Harding)

Councillor Harding informed members that at a meeting of the N W Region Waste Management Group discussions had taken place regarding Producers being responsible for packaging.  She suggested that Council should make it a condition of purchase that producers would keep packaging to a minimum.

After discussion, it was agreed that the TSM would investigate the possibility of introducing a policy that all purchases and associated packaging with supply or purchase would be minimized and preferably be returned to source for treatment and disposal.

06/05:08
SOCIAL SERVICES PROCEDURE IN DEALING WITH DLA PAYMENTS, PRIMARILY TO SPECIAL NEEDS


(Requested by Councillor McMullan)


Councillor McMullan requested that Council support him in sending a letter to Social Services asking them to cease immediately the procedure of telephoning families to deal with DLA payments for special needs.

This was agreed.

06/05:09
AMBULANCE PROVISION IN THE GLENS AND THROUGHOUT

(Requested by Councillor McMullan)


Councillor McMullan informed members that there had been a strategy meeting held in the Glens regarding the provision of an ambulance service and stated that a report would be forwarded to Council at the end of February.

06/05:10
CHILD PROTECTION


(Requested b Councillor McShane)


Councillor McShane requested that a Child Protection training course be arranged for all members to attend.


Councillor M Black suggested that this be carried out in-house.


After discussion, it was agreed that this would be investigated.
06/05:11   
SPECIAL OLYMPICS – COUNCILS INVOLVEMENT
                  
(Requested by Councillor McShane)

Councillor McShane requested that the Sports Development Officer liaise with the Special Olympics committee regarding the Special Olympics, and that trips around the Moyle area be arranged, for which the North Antrim Community Transport should be contacted.
06/05:12
COUNCIL CONTRIBUTION TO LIFE SUPPORT SERVICES


(Requested by Councillor McKeegan)
As Councillor McKeegan was not in attendance, it was agreed that this item would be to a future meeting.
06/05:13
TRAFFIC IN DIAMOND, BALLYCASTLE – RIGHT OF WAY OVER COBBLE STONES (Requested by Councillor Newcombe)
Councillor Newcombe referred to the Diamond area, Ballycastle, and asked that a letter be sent to the DRD requesting details regarding ownership and vehicular right of way over the cobblestones.
This was agreed.

06/05:15
TO EXPLORE ALL ASPECTS OF FUTURE DEVELOPMENT OF LEISURE FACILITIES IN THE DISTRICT

(Requested by Councillor McCambridge)


Councillor McCambridge informed members that a meeting would be held in March to discuss the proposed future development of leisure facilities in the district.

06/05/17
CONFERENCES, COURSES

Causeway Coast & Glens Study Tour – Iceland May 2006


After discussion,



Councillor M Black proposed



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved


“That Councillor McCambridge would be nominated to attend the Causeway Coast & Glens Study Tour – Iceland May 2006”.
06/05:18
NOTICES OF APPLICATIONS UNDER THE LICENSING (NI) ORDER 1996 AND BETTING, GAMING, LOTTERIES AND AMUSEMENTS (NI) ORDER 1985

There were no Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 And Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

06/05:19
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS


Lease of Seabed Floating Pontoons, Rathlin Island Harbour


After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved


“That the lease of the Seabed for the Floating Pontoons, Rathlin Island Harbour be signed and sealed”.
06/05:20
CORRESPONDENCE

Letter dated 16th January 2006 from United Hospitals regarding policy on pay car parking at Antrim Area Hospital.

After discussion, it was agreed that members would forward any comments to the Clerk regarding the United Hospitals policy on pay car parking at Antrim Area Hospital.

Letter dated 18th January 2006 from North Down Borough Council regarding Campaign to Save our Children’s Education.
It was agreed that this letter would be noted.

Letter dated 19h January 2006 from BT regarding the removal of anti-PSNI posters.  
This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 25th January 2006 from the Ulster Farmers’ Union regarding recommendations to DARD for a renewable energy policy.
It was agreed that this letter would be noted.
Letter dated 26th January 2006 from the Planning Service regarding a proposal for a retention of development without compliance with condition No 10 and No 11 of E/1998/0287.
It was agreed that this letter would be noted.

Letter dated 27th January 2006 from Families acting for Innocent Relatives (FAIR) requesting a meeting with Councillors.
After discussion, 



Councillor Blaney proposed



Seconded by Councillor Newcombe 

“That the letter dated 27 January 2006 from Families acting for Innocent Relatives (FAIR) requesting a meeting with Councillors be marked read, on the basis that this was not a local issue”.

On a vote being taken there were five votes in favour and none against the proposal which was carried.
Letter dated 31st January 2006 from North Down Borough Council regarding Criminal Restorative Justice Schemes Motion.
After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor O Black 
“That the motion from North Down Borough Council regarding Criminal Restorative Juctice Schemes be supported”.

Councillor McMullan requested a recorded vote.

On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors O Black, W J Graham, G Hartin, H Harding, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell and C McCambridge voted in favour.  Councillors M Black, S Blaney, C Newcombe, C McShane and O McMullan voted against the proposal which was carried.  Councillor McIlroy abstained.
Letter dated 31st January 2006 from the Parades Commission regarding the review of its procedures.
It was agreed that this letter would be noted.

Letter dated 1st February 2006 from the NEELB regarding the disposal of surplus lands – Bushmills Library. 
It was agreed that this letter had been dealt with under the Finance and Administration Report.
06/05:21

ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Council Meetings

Councillor McMullan suggested that the Council meetings held in the mornings should commence at 10.00am.

After discussion,



Councillor McMullan proposed



Seconded by Councillor McShane 

“That the Council meetings held in the mornings should commence at 10.00am”.


On a vote being taken, there were seven votes in favour and six votes against the proposal which was carried.

It was agreed that this item would be taken in committee.
Planning Management Board

Councillor McCambridge asked that a letter be sent to the Planning Management Board requesting a response to a planning application which had been referred to them concerning a child with severe disabilities.

This was agreed.

The meeting continued out of committee.

The meeting concluded at 1.20pm
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